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FCA News  

Finn ish  Center  Assoc ia t i on  

  FOR MEMBERS OF THE FINNISH CENTER ASSOCIATION  

                                             CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
     DECEMBER 
 02  Friday Novi Community Band 7 - 8 pm (see page 11) 

 02  Friday Night Buffet 5 - 8 pm (see page 9) 

 02  Rental 

 03  Saturday 50th Anniversary Jubilee &   

       Finnish Independence Day 5:30 pm (see page 6 & 7) 

 04  Sunday FASM Concert 3 pm (see page 9) 

 10  Rentals 

 11  Sunday Candlelight Service 2 - 4 pm (see page 2) 

 11  Sunday Suomi Koulu 12 noon - 2 pm 

 13  Tuesday Little Christmas Concert 7 pm (see page 11) 

 14  Rental 

 14  Wednesday Joint Board Meeting 6:30 pm 

 16  Friday Night Buffet 5 - 8pm (see page 9) 

 17  Saturday Finnish Christmas Dinner & Pikkujoulu 5 pm  

       (see page 11) 

 21  Rental 

 23  Friday CLOSED 

 30  Friday CLOSED 

 30  Rental 

 

 

 

 

     JANUARY 
 06  Friday Night Buffet 5 - 8pm 

 08  Sunday Brunch Buffet 11:30 - 1:30 pm 

 08  Sunday Suomi Koulu 12 noon - 2 pm 

 11  Rental 

 11  Wednesday FCA Board Meeting 6:30 pm 

 20  Friday Night Buffet 5 - 8pm 

 22  Sunday Suomi Koulu 12noon - 2pm 

 25  Wednesday Monthly Luncheon 12 noon 

 29  Sunday Open House 1 - 4pm 

        

Weekly Events 

 Finnish American Singers 

      Mondays 7 pm 

 Library 

      Open Monday 10 am-2 pm 

 Nikkarin Talo 

      Mondays 9 am 

 Finlandia Garden Club 

      Mondays 9 am 

 

Monthly Events 

 Finnish Conversation 

       1st Friday of the month 10 am 

 Sunday Brunch 

       11:30-1 pm 

 Book Club 

       Last Monday of the month 1 pm 

 Luncheon 

        Last Wednesday of the month  

        12  noon 

  Open House 

       Last Sunday of the month 1-4 pm 

No Sunday Brunch Buffet, Monthly Luncheon or  

Open House in December 
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35200 W. Eight Mile Road 

Farmington Hills, MI 

48335-5108 
Tel: (248) 478-6939 

Fax: (248) 478-5671 

finnishcenter@gmail.com 

www.finnishcenter.org 
 

Officers 
Mia Lamminen, Chairman 

Roger Wanttaja, Vice Chairman 

Robert Waissi, Secretary 

Marlene Ruuskanen, Treasurer 

Board of Trustees 

1 Year 

Lila Ball, Mia Lamminen, 

Margaret Laurila 

2 Year 

Olli Lamminen, Henrikki Pantsar, 

Marlene Ruuskanen 

3 Year 
Cynthia Haffey, Robert Waissi, 

Roger Wanttaja 

Alternates 

#1 Carol Tudball 
#2 Lois Makee 

#3 Wayne Walli 
 

Financial Review 

Fran Fadie, Eunice Gould, 

Sarah Wiideman 

Committee Chairpersons 

Building & Grounds 

Roger Wanttaja 
Cultural 

Yvonne Lockwood 

Education 

Katri Ervamaa 
Finance 

Olli Lamminen 

Gift Shop 

Mary OôBrien 
Mailing 

Alice Manley 

Membership 

Anu Pantsar 
Publicity & Publications 

Fran Fadie 

Social 

Lila Ball 

 

 
 

SENIOR CITIZEN HOUSING  

CORPORATION 

Paul C. Hendrickson, Chairman 
 

Tapiola Village 
Laura Fultz, Manager 

(248) 471-3802 

Tapiola@ameritech.net 
 

Freedom Square 

Theresa Show, Manager 
(248) 442-7250 

www.fcaseniorhousing.org  

CHAIRMANôS CORNER 
 

A trip to Washington DC, for a Finlandia Foundation Chapter meeting, was 

well attended with thirty-two member associations from all over the United 

States in attendance. The purpose was to get acquainted with other chapters, 

share ideas,  learn from each other in planning for the future and to strengthen 

together our organizations. 
 

We learned many new ideas during the meeting, especially in the fund raising 

category. The Washington DC chapter Bazaar impressed us a lot. They have 

been holding an annual fundraiser, selling mostly baked goods, which has been 

very profitable and highly successful for over 60 years!   
 

The Finnish Center has been buzzing with activity during the month of No-

vember and December will be no exception.  The culmination of our 50th an-

niversary celebration in the beginning of December is a fitting tribute to our 

founding  members who made our Center a possibility. A Finnish Christmas 

dinner is also planned for December 17.  Mark these events in your calen-

dars!    
 

Our Scandinavian Bazaar was followed by the Swedish Christmas Fair in No-

vember.  Plans are under way to have more interaction with the other Nordic 

countries in the form of joint activities.  We look forward to hearing positive 

responses to our plans.   
 

I wish all of you Happy Holidays and look forward to seeing you at the Finn-

ish Center in 2017! 
 

Mia Lamminen 

Chairman 

 

CANDLELIGHT SERVICE 
Sunday, December 11,  2 pm 

Dinner 3 pm 

 
 

The 3rd annual Candlelight Service is your opportunity to remember loved 

ones. Simply make a donation to the FCA and you will receive an angel to 

place on a tree in remembrance of a loved one or special friend. 

 

Please come and enjoy cherished memories and fellowship. Fred Liimatta will 

be the guest speaker.  

 

Contact the FCA to make your reservation. 

 

Lila Ball 

 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwi6qrz7rrXQAhUD34MKHWDrD8kQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.pennyparker2.com%2Ftreeangel.html&psig=AFQjCNGoy-8t5BpRKf1wEpMqz7coorYhSA&ust=1479663699637527


  

 
 

 
Next year Finland will celebrate 100 years of independence, after having existed as a Grand Duchy of Rus-

sia since 1809. It gained full independence from Russia during the latter stages of World War 1. Worn out 

from three years of fighting, Russia was in a state of internal strife and mayhem, and in the wake of the Oc-

tober Revolution, the Finnish parliament saw an opportunity to proclaim the country independent on De-

cember 6, 1917.  
 

There was no formal authority in place as yet in Finland to keep order and soon the country was in a state 

of civil war, one faction (the Reds) wanting a Communist style of government, against the Whites, who 

wanted no part of Communism. The first group received weapons from Soviet Russia and would have been 

victorious had it not been for a group of about 2,000 Finns who had gone secretly to Germany for military 

training several years earlier in anticipation of this kind of crisis.  
 

In the beginning of the twentieth century Finland had experienced a wave of Russification, arousing power-

ful anti-Russian sentiments. This resulted in the founding meeting of the Finnish Independence Movement, 

held in secret on the evening of November 20, 1914, in the cashierôs office of the Ostrobothnian student 

fraternity in Helsinki. Many small activist groups which had been meeting privately but separately realized 

they had a common cause and met as a group. It was unanimously decided that Finland must separate from 

Russia. This could only be achieved through force, which would require a national army, which Finland did 

not have. This eventually led to the birth of the Jaeger (Jªªkªri) movement. 
 

The leadership of the Independence Movement initially consisted of young nationalists who for the most 

part had already earned their academic degrees. Attempts to organize training in Finland, Sweden or Den-

mark proved fruitless and the only remaining option was to turn to Germany, Russiaôs enemy. Activists or-

ganized a clandestine nationwide recruitment; eventually approximately 2,000 volunteers crossed the bor-

der to Sweden, and from there to Germany. The recruitment was particularly successful in the province of 

Ostrobothnia, home to 40 percent of the volunteers. The volunteers came from all levels of society; approx-

imately half of them came from the rural population and the working class. 
 

Initially Germanyôs military leadership and foreign ministry approved the request for providing military 

training for 200 Finns. They were known as Pfanfindrs (pathfinder scouts) and later as musketeers. In Au-

gust 1915 Kaiser Wilhelm II signed an order to make the group a Jaeger Battalion of up to 2,000 men; re-

cruiters worked secretly in Finland to get volunteers. Those who volunteered had to do so in secret and fol-

low a dangerous route to Germany through Sweden. All professions and age groups between 15 and 49 

were represented; the average age was less than 24. The majority of these men made good soldiers and 

there was plenty of officer material. 
 

In late August 1915 the legal position of the volunteer unit changed; they officially became soldiers in the 

German army. However, they were not required to take an oath of loyalty. Instead they had to consent to 

support the German Reich to the best of their ability. Under Russian and Finnish law they were classified 

as traitors. The training was hard, comprehensive and efficient. The best men also received officer training. 

The Jªegers produced their own manual, Suomalainen sotilaskªsikirja (Finnish Military Handbook).  
 

By the time the Jaegers returned to Finland, the War for Independence had become the civil war. In Febru-

ary 1918 they paraded in front of their new commander, General Carl Gustav Mannerheim, in the main 

square in Vaasa. The outcome of the war was decided at the Battle of Tampere, from which the Whites 

emerged victorious on April 6, 1918. The participation of the Jaegers in the war proved to be extremely de-

cisive. A victory parade was held in Helsinki on May 16, 1918, with General C. G. Mannerheim riding at 

the head of the parade.  

          (continued on page 4) 
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FROM THE LIBRARY 
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Library (continued from page 3) 
 

The Jaegers had pledged one year of service but many remained in the Finnish army. The War College 

was founded in 1924 under the leadership of the Jaegers. They served in the training of reserve officers, 

whose superior training was evident in the Winter and Continuation Wars. Jaegers were instrumental in 

developing the Defence Forces. At the start of 1939, 40 of 58 colonels as well as 14 generals were Jae-

gers. Many also served in the Navy and Air Force. 
 

At the start of the Winter War, 1282 Jaegers were alive. 730 participated in the war, 494 on the front 

lines. Their average age by now was 50. Many of them participated in the Continuation and Lapland Wars 

as well. 
 

The Jaeger Association (Jªªkªriliitto) was established in Helsinki in 1921. It was disbanded in 1988 when 

only five Jaegers remained. The last Jaeger, General Vªinº Valve, died at the age of 99 on March 11, 

1995. He was given a state funeral with full military honors. He was buried alongside his Jaeger brothers 

at the Military Cemetery in Helsinki. 
 

While the Jaegers were still abroad, words for a Jaeger March were written by Jaeger Heikki Nurmio and 

smuggled into Finland to Sibelius who composed the music. Sibelius composed the Jaeger March 

(Jªªkªrimarssi) at his home in Ainola in 1917. A single copy of the composition was smuggled out of 

Finland over the gulf of Bothnia where it was performed for the first time in the Jaeger Battalion head-

quarters in Germany. 
 

JAEGER MARCH 
 

Deep is our blow, our wrath invincible, we have no mercy, no homeland. 

Our fortune is at the point of our swords, our hearts may never give in. 

Our war cry rings out, enchanting, to a land that is breaking loose of its chains. 

Our defiance may not tire until the people of Finland are free. 

 

When bowed were the heads of the people, the land, we Jaegers still believed. 

In our hearts was a dark night, a thousand pains, but one thought proud, holy: 

We shall rise as the revenge of Kullervo. 

It is sweet to face the fates of war. 

A new tale of Finland is to be born, it grows, it rushes, it triumphs. 

 

Hªme, Karelia, shores and lands of Viena, one and great is Finlandôs reign. 

Its cause cannot be driven by force from beneath the northern sky. 

Its lion flag is carried aloft by the strong arms of the Jaegers, 

over the thunder of gory fields towards the shore of rising Finland. 

 

Article written by Lillian Lehto,  

based on information from  

THE LEGACY OF THE FINNISH JAEGERS:  

THE FIGHT FOR INDEPENDENCE,  

which we have in our library. 

Flag of Finnish Jaeger Regiment 

(Finlandôs War of Independence) 
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 MEMORIALS 
 

In memory of FCA life member Rosemary Hartung 

(10/25/16) donations have been made by Maria Hill 

and Lois Makee. 
 

In memory of Charles Drury (7/30/16) and Marga-

ret Drury (10/10/16) donations have been made by 

Donald Manninen and Mr. & Mrs. Ron Shollack. 
 

In memory of FCA member Audrey Heikkila 

(9/7/16) a donation has been made by Ruth  Niemi. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Toini Kesti 

(8/28/16) donations have been made by Ray & Pearl 

Wanttaja, Lois Makee, Charlotte Lytikainen, Fritz 

Putkela, Rudolph & Victoria Perttunen and Norbert 

& Luise Leppanen. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Elvi Saviniemi 

(8/19/16) donations have been made by Ray & Pearl 

Wanttaja, Laura Hirvela, Lois Makee, John Malm-

strom and Delores Rajala. 

 

In memory of FCA life member Rosemary Hella 

(6/8/16) a donation has been made by Victor & Janet 

Koponen-Hsu. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Wilbert Rajala 

6/28/16) donations have been made by Bill & Karen 

Strobridge, Dennis Usitalo, Laura Hirvela, Gordie & 

Marylou Usitalo, Rudolph & Victoria Perttunen, 

Kevin & Catherine Heltunen and Delores Rajala. 
 

In memory of FCA life member John (Al) Johnson 

6/29/16) a donation has been made by Laura Hirvela. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Rafael Saviniemi 

(5/30/16) a donation has been made by Laura 

Hirvela. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Hildegard C. 

Wiljanen (4/11/16) a donation has been made by 

Michael & Susan Wiljanen. 
 

In memory of FCA life member Elvira Kortesoja 

(3/7/16) a donation has been made by Laura Hirvela. 
 

The FCA would like to extend condolences to the 

family and friends of: 
 

FCA member Leslie Heikkila (11/3/16) 
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GET WELL, THINKING OF YOU 
 

Sending get-well cards, thinking-of-you cards and 

words-of-encouragement cards to FCA members. 
 

Please notify me if you think someone might need 

warm and thoughtful wishes from the friends at the 

FCA. Send or call your card requests to the atten-

tion of the ñSunshine Ladyò at the FCA. 
 

Thank you,   

Eunice Potti Gould  

 

 
 

 

When making a memorial donation, you may direct 

it toward a specific fund. The funds available are: 

FCA General Fund, Library, Scholarship, Hoijakat 

Folk Dancers, Finn Weavers, Garden Club, Happi-

ness Fund, FinnFolk Musicians and Finnish Ameri-

can Singers, if undesignated the funds will be di-

rected to the General Fund for expenses of the Cen-

ter. 
 

Please make your check out to the Finnish Center 

Association  and  send  donations  to:  FCA,  

35200 West Eight Mile Road, Farmington Hills, 

MI 48335. 

Also include all names of donors. If the deceased 

is a non-member of the FCA please include city 

and state of residence. 
 

You may also direct your donation toward the Sen-

ior Housing, but then your check must be made out 

to FCA Senior Housing Corp. 
 

Please include full name, address, and date of death 

of the deceased as well as the name and address of 

the next of kin to whom the acknowledgement card 

is to be mailed.  
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50th ANNIVERSARY JUBILEE & INDEPENDENCE DAY 

SPEAKER & PERFORMER BIOGRAPHIES 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

Manu Virtamo assumed his duties as the new Consul General 

of Finland in New York on September 1. Mr. Virtamo and his 

wife, Liisa, moved to New York from another hectic city, To-

kyo, where Mr. Virtamo served as the Ambassador of Finland 

to Japan for the past three years. 
 

Mr. Virtamo has a long career with the Finnish Foreign Ser-

vice. He has been posted in Stockholm, Washington D.C., Los 

Angeles, Tokyo and now New York. In Helsinki he has served, 

among others, as Special Assistant to two different Trade Min-

isters and four Under Secretaries for Trade. For the last five 

years before his assignment to Tokyo he served as Coordinator 

for Export Promotion and Investments at the Ministry's Depart-

ment for External Economic Relations. In that position he was 

part of the group that developed the Team Finland concept 

which basically means putting all Finnish agencies together for 

promoting Finnish business and country image abroad. 

Manu Virtamo and his wife, Liisa 

Ruusamari Teppo began her piano studies at the age of four in her native country, 

Finland. After completing her studies at the prestigious Sibelius High School, she 

studied piano in Paris  for 3 years.  Following that she was awarded a scholarship by 

the Finnish government to study piano at the Prague conservatory and the Franz 

Liszt academy of music in Budapest. She was  awarded a two-year artistic certificate 

program from both places. After that Ruusamari moved to the United States to study 

with world renowned pianist and pedagogue Vladimir Viardo. She is currently pursu-

ing her doctoral degree at the University of North Texas.   
 

Recently Ruusamari has been touring with Finnish cellist Jussi Makkonen in the 

United States and in Finland. This year there have been thirty concerts all around the 

US organized and sponsored by the Finlandia Foundation. The concerts are part of  

the Sibelius Jubilee 150 year anniversary concert series.  

Finnish-born cellist Katri Ervamaa, DMA, is a versatile performer, who spe-

cializes in chamber music, new music and creative improvisation. She has per-

formed and given master classes throughout North America, Europe and Tai-

wan. Her festival appearances include the Orlando, Kuhmo, Bowdoin, Lycka 

and Norrtajle Chamber Music Festivals (with the Finnish Owla String Quartet) 

as well as the Denison University Tutti New Music Festival, Poison City Mu-

sic Festival, Walla Walla Chamber Music Festival and Finnfest, among oth-

ers.   
 

In addition to her lively performance career, Katri is on faculty at the Universi-

ty of Michigan's Residential College, where she is the head of the music pro-

gram and teaches chamber music.  She has also been on the cello faculty at the 

Eastern Michigan and Bowling Green State Universities.  Katri is a mother of 

three and lives in Ann Arbor, Michigan with her family.  Katri plays on a 

1868  HC Silvestre cello, and you can find them online at 

www.katrimusic.com. 
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FRITZ PUTKELA TURNS 100 

DECEMBER 24th 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cards can be sent to Fritz at: 

21400 Archwood Circle, Room 215 

Farmington Hills, MI  48336-4182 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pearl & Ray Wanttaja 

Mia & Olli Lamminen 

Luise & Norbert Leppanen 

Marlene & Timo Ruuskanen 

Debra Rajala 

Dolores Rajala 

Paul N. Potti 

Eunice Potti Gould & Family 

Sunshine Lady 

Charlotte Lytikainen 

Dagmar & Gerald Malstrom 
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KIITOS 
 

Thank you to all involved who made the Scandinavian Bazaar a success. Special thanks to all our exhibi-

tors: Finn Weavers, Nordkap Lodge/Sons of Norway, Ollie Koski, The Swedish Club, Swedish Club 

Womenôs Organization, Scandia House, Swedish Passport Co., Accents by Agatha, Finnish Family Bath 

Products, The Lavender Fleece, John Saarinen and Matti Philgren.    
 

Thank you to Nordkap Lodge/Sons of Norway and Lila Ball with FCA volunteers who provided great food 

for the visitors. Thank you also goes to all the tireless volunteers who made it all happen. Without our vol-

unteers we could not have done it.   
 

Our volunteer bakers did a great job in filling our table for the bake sale. Thank you Nancy Rajala for coor-

dinating the bake sale and Paul Rajala and his crew who provided pasties which sold out in no time. Thank 

you also to Mary OôBrien who had stocked up the gift store with great gift items, food and candy. And 

thank you to Ilene Yanke and the FCA bakers for the pulla/nisu and tarts. Finally a special thank to 

FinnFolk for providing music for the occasion.   

 

The date for next yearôs Bazaar is November 11, 2017.  Mark your Calendars! 

KIITOS! 

Mia Lamminen 

HOLIDAY GREETINGS 


